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STATEMENT OF THE CASE

On October 20, 2011, the above captioned claim came on for a

hearing at Fort Smith, Arkansas.   A pre-hearing conference was

conducted on August 24, 2011, and a pre-hearing order was filed on

August 25, 2011.   A copy of the pre-hearing order has been marked

Commission's Exhibit No. 1 and made a part of the record without

objection.

At the pre-hearing conference the parties agreed to the

following stipulations:

1. The Arkansas Workers' Compensation Commission has

jurisdiction of this claim.

2. On all pertinent dates, the relationship of employee-

employer-carrier existed between the parties.

3. The claimant sustained a compensable injury to his left

shoulder.
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4. The claimant is entitled to a weekly compensation rate of

$341 for temporary total disability and $256 for permanent partial

disability.

By agreement of the parties the issues to litigate are limited

to the following:

1. Compensability of the cervical spine injury.

2. Permanent impairment regarding the cervical spine.

3. Permanent impairment regarding the left shoulder.

4. Wage loss disability.

5. Attorney’s fees.

Claimant’s contentions are:

“a. The Claimant contends that he sustained a
compensable injury to his cervical spine on
July 13, 2010. 

b. The Claimant contends that he has a
permanent impairment in the amount of 5% to
the body as a whole in regard to his cervical
spine. 

c. The Claimant contends that he has a
permanent impairment in regard to his left
shoulder because he underwent an acromiplasty
on November 11, 2010 and the Fourth Edition to
the AMA Guides to Evaluation of Permanent
Impairment, Table 27, page 61, dictates that
the Claimant receive a permanent impairment
because of the surgical procedure that he
underwent.  The Claimant contends that the
Commission has a statutory obligation to
utilize the Fourth Edition of the AMA Guides
in determining permanent impairment regardless
of what the treating physician opines. 

d. The Claimant contends that he his entitled
to wage loss disability over and above the
impairment ratings.  

e. The Claimant contends that he is entitled
to wage loss disability over and above the
impairment ratings. 
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f. The Claimant contends that his attorney is
entitled to an appropriate attorney’s fee.” 

Respondents’ contentions are:

“The claimant did not injure his cervical
spine.  There are no objective medical
findings of a cervical injury.  The PPD rating
is based on pain and range of motion and is
not valid.  There is no rating for the
shoulder.  A shoulder surgery was performed
even though an MRI arthrogram showed no
pathology.  The operative report indicates
there were no abnormalities so there should be
no rating.”

The claimant in this matter is a forty-year-old male who was

employed by the respondent as a heavy equipment operator.  The

claimant sustained an admittedly compensable injury to his left

shoulder in July 2010 while employed by the respondent.  At the

hearing in this matter, the claimant gave the following testimony

about the event surrounding his admittedly compensable injury:

“Q.   Mr. Mikles, it has been agreed that you
had a job related accident while in the
employment of Logan County back in July of
last year.  Will you briefly explain to us
what happened?  How you got hurt?

A.   Yes, sir.  I was operating a bulldozer.
We were reclaiming a shell pit that we’d dug
on a private owner’s property and when they
had dug the pit they dug a straight high wall
in the back of it.  They just dug back into a
hill.  And the gentlemen had cattle and he
wanted us to reslope that where the cows
wouldn’t be falling of it.  And I was pushing
dirt off the top of this hill trying to level
it out some and I got up to the edge and put
the dozer in reverse to back, back up the hill
and the dozer hung in drive.  It wouldn’t go
in reverse and it tipped over the edge of it
and when I went off of it I hit the bottom and
that’s when the injuries.  I’s trying to hang
on to the dozer is when I tore my shoulder and
stuff loose.
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Q.   So you fell down in the pit while you
were trying to hang on the dozer.

A.   Yes.

Q.   How deep was the pit?

A.   It was twenty to twenty-five feet I would
say.

Q.   Did you immediately realize you were
injured?

A.   Oh, yes sir.

Q.   Tell me how you felt when you hit the
bottom of that pit.

A.   It instantly felt like my whole left arm
any shoulder up into my neck was just on fire,
just burning sensation.”

The claimant has asked the Commission to consider whether or

not he suffered a compensable cervical spine or neck injury at the

same time he suffered his admittedly compensable left shoulder

injury.

The claimant was seen at the Booneville Community Hospital on

July 20, 2010, in the emergency room.  The medical record from that

visit, in part, states:

“Hurt L shoulder/neck on bulldozer at work on
7/13/10, cont. to having burning to ant./post.
L shoulder area that radiates to L neck.”

X-rays of the claimant’s left shoulder and cervical spine were

also taken on July 20, 2010.  Following are the impressions from

the medical report issued regarding the x-rays:

“IMPRESSION: Left shoulder: No significant
abnormality.  

Cervical spine: Mild curvature abnormality
which could be due to muscle spasm.  No
fractures seen.”
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On August 3, 2010, the claimant was seen at the Booneville

Community Hospital Rural Health Clinic.  At that time, the claimant

continued to complain of left shoulder and neck pain.  An

appointment was made for the claimant at Cooper Clinic Orthopedic

Center.  The claimant was seen on August 18, 2010, at the Cooper

Clinic Department of Orthopedics.  The claimant was seen by Dr.

John Harp.  Dr. Harp’s medical record from that visit indicates an

assessment of “SLAP lesion versus a rotator cuff tear.”  Dr. Harp

also indicated that an MRI arthrogram would be recommended.

On August 30, 2010, the claimant was again seen by Dr. Harp at

Cooper Clinic.  The medical record from that visit indicates that

the claimant had undergone a left shoulder MRI and that MRI showed

no SLAP lesion or rotator cuff tear.  At that time, the claimant

continued to be symptomatic and Dr. Harp started the claimant on

physical therapy for strengthening and range of motion.

On September 27, 2010, the claimant again returned to see Dr.

Harp at the Cooper Clinic.  The medical record indicates that the

claimant continued to complain of pain especially with “wall

leaning type exercises and physical therapy.”  The pain was

described as a burning type pain in his shoulder.  The physical

examination during that visit revealed the claimant had limited

cervical spine motion with forward flexion of thirty degrees and

extension ten degrees.  At that time, Dr. Harp gave an assessment

of a possible herniated disc in the cervical spine and recommended

a plan to proceed with an MRI of the cervical spine.  The medical

record also notes that if the cervical spine is negative for
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pathology that correlates with the claimant’s symptoms, Dr. Harp

would likely consider shoulder arthroscopy as the claimant

continues to be very symptomatic two and a half months out from his

injury.

On October 20, 2010, the claimant again returned to Cooper

Clinic to see Dr. Harp.  Following are portions of the medical

record from that visit:

“SUBJECTIVE: Eric Mikles returns today for
follow up of his left shoulder injury.  His C-
spine MRI showed no neuroforaminal impingement
or other radicular source of his neck pain so
this is most likely due to neck spasms and
should respond to nonsurgical-type treatment
such as muscle relaxers and physical therapy.

Regarding his left shoulder, his symptoms
continue.  He has burning pain in the lateral
aspect of his shoulder.”

In the recommendation portion of the medical note. Dr. Harp

recommends that the claimant undergo shoulder arthroscopy due to

his continued shoulder pain.  Dr. Harp states that it is his

opinion that “...there is a high likelihood of interarticular

derangement not noted on the MRI.  This could either be an occult

SLAP lesion or biceps tendon tear, or articular cartilage damage.

The subtle instability today may be due to a SLAP lesion.”  The

medical records also indicate that Dr. Harp prescribed Flexeril for

the claimant for spasm and muscle pain on October 20, 2010.

On November 11, 2010, the claimant underwent surgical

intervention at the Mercy Outpatient Surgery Center in Fort Smith,

Arkansas.  Dr. Harp performed the surgical intervention.  The
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operative report from that visit notes the following preoperative

diangosis, postoperative diagnosis and procedures performed:

“PREOPERATIVE DIAGNOSIS: Painful left
shoulder.

POSTOPERATIVE DIAGNOSIS: Superior labral
anterior and posterior lesion with anterior
instability.

PROCEDURE PERFORMED:
1. Left shoulder arthroscopy and limited

debridement.
2. Arthroscopic anterior capsulorrhaphy.
3. Arthroscopic subacromial decompression.
4. Open biceps tenodesis.”

On November 22, 2010, the claimant again returned to see Dr.

Harp at Cooper Clinic.  The medical report from that visit

indicates that the claimant will now begin therapy for his cervical

spine and his shoulder; however, the shoulder therapy will be

limited to Codman exercises.  He is also to remain in a sling in a

gunslinger-type position.  The report indicates that the claimant

was to see Dr. Harp again on December 20, 2010.

On December 20, 2010, the claimant again saw Dr. Harp at

Cooper Clinic.  That medical report indicates that the claimant’s

range of motion in his shoulder passively is limited to flexion of

about ninety degrees and external rotation to thirty degrees.  Dr.

Harp indicates that he will start the claimant on a more aggressive

therapy for range of motion and strengthening at this time.  The

report also indicates that the claimant continues to complain of

neck pain.  Dr. Harp continues the claimant off work at least until

his scheduled visit in six weeks.
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On January 31, 2011, the claimant again returned to Cooper

Clinic and saw Dr. Harp.  The medical report from that visit

indicates that the claimant’s shoulder range of motion is near

normal with an active forward flexion to 160, passively to 170, and

external rotation at 90 degrees abduction of about 70 degrees.  The

record indicates, however, that the claimant is still experiencing

pain with his neck and his cervical spine range of motion is

forward flexion of 40, extension 30, lateral rotation 30 degrees,

side bending at 20 degrees, and a positive Spurling’s test with

pain at the upper cervical level.  Dr. Harp also indicates that

cervical traction and physical therapy has failed and the claimant

needs a referral to a neurosurgeon regarding his cervical spine.

On March 7, 2011, the claimant was seen at the Little Rock

Neurosurgery Clinic by Dr. Brad Thomas.  The medical record from

that visit demonstrates that Dr. Thomas did a full examination on

the claimant including a review of diagnostic testing previously

performed at other facilities.  In the medical decision making

portion of Dr. Thomas’ medical record, he discusses the diagnostic

test results of the claimant and which had been previously noted by

Dr. Harp, the results showed the claimant to be basically within

normal limits.  At that time, Dr. Thomas placed the claimant on

light duty, recommended pain management and scheduled an

appointment for the claimant to follow up with him in six weeks to

determine how pain management was helping.  Dr. Thomas also stated

that he found no indications for surgery at that point.  
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On March 9, 2011, the claimant was again seen at Cooper Clinic

by Dr. John Harp.  The medical report from that visit indicates

that:

“His range of motion is fair.  Forward flexion
to 140 degrees without a great deal of pain.
At this point, I think he can return to work
regarding his left shoulder with no heavy
lifting greater than 10 pounds with his left
shoulder.  He will return to see me in 6 weeks
on April 20, 2011.

Patient also has another claim for the same
injury regarding neck problems.  He states he
has seen a spine surgeon in Little Rock who
has recommended to referral to a pain
management doctor.  The patient is somewhat
puzzled by this.  I do not have any record so
I cannot comment but the patient can certainly
contact our office if through workman’s comp
he has been authorized for a second opinion
and I would probably send him to see Dr.
Pulliam at Mercy Neurosurgery.  All questions
are answered and he will return to see me in 6
weeks.  I anticipate him returning to full
duty regarding his left shoulder on or around
that time.  He may not have full range of
motion so there will likely be some impairment
due to his shoulder.”

On April 4, 2011, the claimant was seen at St. Edward Mercy

Clinic in Fort Smith, Arkansas, by Dr. John Pulliam for a second

opinion evaluation regarding the claimant’s neck difficulties.  The

medical record from the claimant’s visit with Dr. Pulliam

demonstrates that Dr. Pulliam performed a comprehensive evaluation

of the claimant’s condition.  The plan section of that medical

record states as follows:

“At this juncture I have emphatically
discussed with Mr. Mikles that surgical
intervention is not a consideration
whatsoever.
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I have advised Mr. Mikles that he should
undergo treatment of fibromyalgia-like neck
pain either through the treatment by a
physical medicine and rehabilitation physician
or a pain clinic.  At this point we have
discussed a long list of potential and
effective treatments for fibromyalgia.  These
include routine use of nonsteroidal anti-
inflammatory agents, TENS unit, trigger point
injections, physical therapy, and
neuropathic/antidepressant medications such as
Lyrica, Cymbalta, Amitriptyline or
nortriptyline.  At this point I have advised
Mr. Mikles that he can help himself by
beginning Aleve, two twice a day, on a routine
basis.  I have also advised him that it would
be in his best interest to slowly taper
totally off of his narcotic analgesics.  I
have expressed to Mr. Mikles that he may
continue to have some degree of neck pain, or
periodic flare-ups in the future.  Thus, may
need to continue treatment long-term.”

On April 20, 2011, the claimant was again seen at Cooper

Clinic by Dr. Harp.  The medical records states, in part:

“Eric Mikles returns today regarding his left
shoulder.  His forward flexion is
approximately 170 degrees, external rotation
to 80 degrees.  Rotator cuff strength seems to
be normal.

At this point, I do not perceive any residual
impairment.  I believe he is at MMI regarding
his left shoulder.

Regarding his continued neck symptoms, these
are being treated through pain management as
he has been diagnosed with fibromyalgia from a
second opinion from Dr. Pulliam.  He will
return to see me on a p.r.n. basis only.  I
have issued a note today for him to return to
work without restrictions regarding his left
shoulder on April 21st.”

On May 4, 2011, the claimant was seen at Ortho Arkansas

Orthopedics & Sports Medicine by Dr. Pranitha Nallu.  The medical

report from that visit gives an impression/diagnosis of “Chronic
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cervical, neck pain secondary to cervical myofascial pain syndrome,

trigger points.”  At that time, Dr. Nallu recommended a change in

the claimant’s prescription medicine from Flexeril to Robaxin,

trigger point injections in a series of three, and a muscle TENS

unit for his myofascial pain elements.  On May 11, 2011, and May

18, 2011, the claimant received trigger point injections performed

by Dr. Nallu and continued with her recommended course of

treatment.

On May 25, 2011, the claimant was again seen at the Little

Rock Neurosurgery Clinic by Dr. Brad Thomas for a six week follow

up.  The assessment and plan portion of the medical report states:

“At this point, I see no surgical issues.  I
am going to place him at MMI for my
perspective and allow Dr. Nallu to continue
treating him and place him at an official MMI
and impairment rating from her standpoint.  He
is going to follow up with me on an as needed
basis.”

On May 25, 2011, the claimant again returned to Ortho Arkansas

Orthopedic & Sports Medicine Clinic and saw Dr. Nallu.  At that

time, the claimant received this third trigger point injection and

was prescribed an increase in his Robaxin prescription and a more

regular use of his TENS unit.  The claimant was to return to see

Dr. Nallu in four weeks to review his progress. 

On June 22, 2011, the claimant was seen by Dr. Nallu for his

follow up examination.  The medical record from that visit

indicates a diagnosis of cervicalgia and myofascial pain syndrome.

Dr. Nallu also includes a discussion portion in that medical

record.  In that portion of the record Dr. Nallu gives the claimant
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an impairment rating for his neck or cervical spine difficulties.

That portion of Dr. Nallu’s medical record follows:

“...Based on the physical exam and with the
treatment so far the future plan of care will
be to continue trigger point injections as
needed every three-four months and to consider
a physical therapy program in the future as
needed.  Otherwise he is considered MMI in the
area of my treatment and he will be continued
with medication management for pain.  Patient
has expressed that he would prefer to see
someone close to home in Paris for continued
medication management.  In regards to his
impairment rating based on today’s PE as well
as per the Guides to the evaluation of
Permanent Impairment Rating Forth Edition
published by the AMA the patient would be
classified under DRE Cervicothoracic category
2; Minor impairment and would consider him as
a 5% whole person impairment.  Regarding his
work status we will continue him on a Class 3
restriction for his left upper extremity and
no restrictions of the right upper extremity
and to further determine the work status I
would recommend a functional capacity
evaluation to determine his limitations for
job requirements.”

Again, the claimant has asked the Commission to consider

whether he suffered a compensable injury to his cervical spine in

his July 2010 bulldozer accident.  It is the claimant’s burden to

prove the existence of objective medical findings regarding his

alleged cervical spine or neck difficulties.  I note that the

claimant underwent x-rays of the cervical spine on July 20, 2010,

at the Booneville Community Hospital and the impression portion of

that medical report states, “Mild curvature abnormality which could

be due to muscle spasm.  No fractures seen.”  The claimant was also

prescribed Flexeril for spasm and pain by Dr. Harp on October 20,

2010.  The prescription of Flexeril for spasm and pain and the
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indication on the x-ray of the claimant’s cervical spine of a

curvature abnormality are enough to prove that the claimant has met

the burden of proving his objective medical findings of neck

difficulties.

Now that the claimant has proven the existence of objective

medical findings, he must also prove a causal connection between

those findings and his bulldozer accident in July 2010.  At this

time I will note that the claimant’s testimony throughout the

hearing is very consistent with the medical documentation that has

been provided.  The claimant appeared at the hearing to be very

stiff and rigid in his cervical spine area and I believe his

complaints of pain in the neck are credible.  Certainly the type of

accident that the claimant was involved in, a bulldozer falling off

an embankment, while he was perched inside it is something that

could cause the types of difficulties the claimant has demonstrated

through physical examination and subjective complaints of pain.

The claimant is able to prove by a preponderance of the evidence

that the objective medical findings of difficulties in his neck are

causally connected to his July 2010 bulldozer accident.  The

claimant has proven by a preponderance of the evidence that he

sustained a compensable injury to his cervical spine and/or neck in

July 2010.

The claimant has also asked the Commission to consider

permanent partial physical impairment regarding both his cervical

spine and his left shoulder.  We will first consider the anatomical

impairment regarding the claimant’s cervical spine.  Again, I note
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his visit to Dr. Nallu on June 22, 2011, at which time Dr. Nallu

rated the claimant with a 5 percent whole person impairment

regarding his cervical spine difficulties.  In my review of the

A.M.A. Guides and Dr. Nallu’s evaluation of the claimant, I agree

that a 5 percent whole person impairment exists.  That particular

portion of the A.M.A. Guides found at Page 3/104 discusses muscle

guarding observed by a physician.  I note that in an opinion by the

Arkansas Court of Appeals, Steak House v. Weigel, 101 Ark App 81,

270 S.W.3rd, 365 (2007).  The Court of Appeals states:

”We hold that muscle guarding is sometimes
involuntary and sometimes voluntary.  Many of
the medical authorities we have examined
indicate that guarding is often an involuntary
response and thus would be an objective
finding that would satisfy the statute.  But
some medical authorities indicate that
guarding can be a voluntary response to pain,
and thus would be a subjective finding.  Some
other jurisdictions have acknowledged medical
opinions stating that guarding can be a
voluntary act. E.g., Deluca v. Brown, 6 Vet.
App. 321,323 (1993) (“The [doctor’s]
impression was: ‘... that the restriction
mobility found was in part due to voluntary
guarding.’‘’)

We hold that the Commission’s conclusion in
this case-that guarding is an objective
finding-sweeps too broadly.  Our contrary
dicta in Polk County that guarding is
subjective does too, and we disavow it.
Guarding can be beyond the patients’ control
or within the patients’ control.  This issue
is therefore a matter of fact on which the
Commission should make a specific finding case
by case based on the medical evidence.”

As I previously stated, I do believe the claimant to be a

credible witness regarding the pain associated with his compensable

spine injury.  Given the physical examinations reported by Dr.



15

Nallu and the treatment provided, I do believe the guarding

referred to in the A.M.A. Guides for an impairment of 5 percent to

the person as a whole is involuntary in the current case.  As such,

I find that the claimant is entitled to a whole person impairment

of 5 percent regarding his cervical spine injuries.

As to the claimant’s request for an anatomical impairment

rating regarding his left shoulder, I refer to Dr. Harp’s medical

note of March 9, 2011.  Dr. Harp states, “He may not have full

range of motion so there will likely be some impairment due to his

shoulder.”  That report also states, “His range of motion is fair.

Forward flexion to 140 degrees and without a great deal of pain.”

However, in the claimant’s next visit with Dr. Harp of April 20,

2011, Dr. Harp states:

“Eric Mikles returns today regarding his left
shoulder.  His forward flexion is
approximately 170 degrees.  External rotation
to 80 degrees.  Rotator cuff strength appears
to be normal.  

At this point, I do not perceive any residual
impairment.  I believe he is at MMI regarding
his left shoulder.”

Dr. Harp is the surgeon who performed the shoulder arthroscopy on

the claimant and has been the primary physician treating the

claimant’s left shoulder difficulties.  Inasmuch, I give great

weight to Dr. Harp’s opinion and I too find that the claimant has

failed to prove any anatomical impairment regarding his left

shoulder.

The claimant has also asked the Commission to consider his

entitlement to wage loss disability.  As I have found that the
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claimant has no anatomical impairment regarding his left shoulder,

I will consider what his wage loss disability is regarding his

compensable cervical spine/neck injury which I have assessed an

anatomical impairment rating of 5 percent to the body as a whole.

In doing so, we will consider factors including the claimant’s age,

education, work experience, willingness to work, and physical

limitations.  The claimant is forty years of age and went to the

eleventh grade; however, he received his GED.  Before the claimant

went to work for the respondent as a heavy equipment operator, he

was employed as a brick mason and worked in some factory type

settings.  The claimant gave credible testimony that the work he

had previously performed was all physical in nature.  The claimant

gave the following testimony on direct examination about the

functional capacity evaluation that was recommended by Dr. Nallu

and his current physical abilities:

“Q.   Mr. Mikles, Doctor Nallu’s last report
mentions a functional capacity evaluation in
it.  What we call an FCE.  After you saw
Doctor Nallu was there ever a functional
capacity evaluation done on you?

A.   No.

Q.   To see what you could and couldn’t so?

A.   No, sir.

Q.   Did you ever refuse to cooperative if
somebody offered you one of those?

A.   No.

Q.   Tell me in your own words how your
condition has changed you in terms of the
things that you can’t do now that you used to
be able to do.  How are you limited?
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A.   Considerably.  I used to be able to lift
a hundred pounds and run off with it, you
know.  I used to be able to go hunting and
fishing and enjoy, you know, even my
extracurricular life.  I haven’t been able to
do any of that.  I haven’t been fishing all
year.  I haven’t hunted, you know, I can’t
enjoy any aspect of my life right now.  It’s
just overwhelmed by pain most of the time.

Q.   How much can you lift in your opinion
without that shoulder really flaring up on
you?

A.   Ten pounds, fifteen pounds.

Q.   Can you do overhead work now?

A.   No.

Q.   Would you be able to do brick laying kind
of work now with your shoulder like it is?

A.   Not a chance.

Q.   Why not?

A.   The strength and the movement, you know,
the repetitive movement and the strength
required.

Q.   Would you be able to operate heavy
equipment with your shoulder like it is?

A.   No.

Q.   Why not?

A.   Because of the repetitive motion more
than anything.  Cause you’ve got to use both
arms.  You have to maneuver levers and just
hang on to the machine in most of the
conditions you 
operate them in is challenging enough.

Q.   So those things don’t ride like a
Cadillac?

A.   No, sir.

Q.   What kind of terrain do you normally
operate a vehicle like that on?
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A.   In shell pits, on shell, which I don’t
know if you know much about, but can be just
like solid rock.  And of course, then rock,
it’s more like riding a bull than riding in a
Cadillac.

Q.   Has it got any shock absorbers on it?

A.   No, none.

Q.   So does it have like tracks on it like an
Army tank type deal?

A.   Yes.

Q.   So when you hit the bump you feel it.

A.   Every rock, every bump, yeah.”

After consideration of those factors, the claimant’s

testimony, and the medical evidence, I believe the claimant is

entitled to wage loss disability in an amount that would be equal

to 15 percent anatomical impairment to the body as a whole.  This

wage loss disability is based solely on the claimant’s cervical

spine/neck injury and does not reflect any wage loss due to his

left shoulder injury for which I have found no anatomical

impairment.

From a review of the record as a whole, to include medical

reports, documents, and other matters properly before the

Commission, and having had an opportunity to hear the testimony of

the witness and to observe his demeanor, the following findings of

fact and conclusions of law are made in accordance with A.C.A. §11-

9-704:

FINDINGS OF FACT & CONCLUSIONS OF LAW
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1. The stipulations agreed to by the parties at the pre-

hearing conference conducted on August 24, 2011, and contained in

a pre-hearing order filed August 25, 2011, are hereby accepted as

fact.

2. The claimant has proven by a preponderance of the evidence

that he suffered a compensable cervical or neck injury in July 2010

while employed by the respondent.

3. The claimant has proven by a preponderance of the evidence

that he suffered permanent physical disability in the form of an

anatomical impairment to his cervical spine of 5 percent to the

body as a whole.

4. The claimant has failed to prove by a preponderance of the

evidence that he suffered any permanent physical disability in the

form of an anatomical impairment rating regarding his left

shoulder.

5. The claimant has proven by a preponderance of the evidence

that he suffered permanent partial functional disability in the

form of wage loss regarding his cervical spine in an amount that

would be equal to a 15 percent anatomical impairment to the body as

a whole.

6. The claimant has proven by a preponderance of the evidence

that his attorney is entitled to an attorney’s fee in this matter

that is commiserate with the benefits awarded herein and the

Arkansas Workers’ Compensation Act.
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ORDER

The respondents shall pay the claimant permanent partial

physical disability benefits in the form of an anatomical

impairment rating regarding the cervical spine in the amount of 5

percent impairment to the body as a whole.

The respondents shall pay the claimant permanent partial

functional disability benefits in the form of wage loss regarding

the claimant’s cervical spine in an amount that would be equal to

an anatomical impairment rating of 15 percent to the body as a

whole.

The respondents shall pay to the claimant's attorney the

maximum statutory attorney's fee on the benefits awarded herein,

with one half of said attorney's fee to be paid by the respondents

in addition to such benefits and one half of said attorney's fee to

be withheld by the respondents from such benefits.

All benefits herein awarded which have heretofore accrued are

payable in a lump sum without discount.

This award shall bear the maximum legal rate of interest until

paid.

IT IS SO ORDERED.

_________________________
     ERIC PAUL WELLS
 ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE


